

T1506

NATIONAL COLLEGE OF ART AND DESIGN

Visual Communications

The Photo Essays of *Life* and *Picture* Post.

by

Ruth Egar

Submitted to the Faculty of History of Art and Design and Complementary Studies in Candidacy for the Degree of Bachelor of Design 1995



CONTENTS

Introduction		3
Chapter 1	The Picture Magazine	4
Chapter 2	Luce's Mission	7
Chapter 3	Lorant's Mission	14
Chapter 4	Life v Picture Post	20
Chapter 5	The Photographic Essay	25
Chapter 6	W. E. Smith's Country Doctor	29
Chapter 7	Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at work	36
Chapter 8	Smith v Kleboe	40
Conclusion		45
Bibliography	Primary Sources	46
	Secondary Sources	47
List of Illustrations		49

Note- Several of the illustrations carry overlays which can be turned over for a clearer view of the underlying images.



Contents

Introduction		3
Chapter 1	The Picture Magazine	4
Chapter 2	Luce's Mission	7
Chapter 3	Lorant's Mission	14
Chapter 4	Life v Picture Post	20
Chapter 5	The Photographic Essay	25
Chapter 6	W. E. Smith's Country Doctor	29
Chapter 7	Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at work	36
Chapter 8	Smith v Kleboe	40
Conclusion		45
Bibliography	Primary Sources	46
	Secondary Sources	47
List of Illustrations		49



INTRODUCTION

Technical advances made to the camera in the late 1920s paved the way for new opportunities to photojournalism. The increased use of photography led to the introduction of the popular picture magazines. This thesis looks at America's picture magazine *Life* and its counterpart, Britain's *Picture Post*. Both magazines, introduced in the late '30s, produced articles using the photograph in a narrative format forming a style known as the photo essay.

The photo essay is used in the first issues of both *Life* and *Picture Post's* first issues. They reveal a raw and experimental stage of the photo essay technique. Between the years 1939-1945 the magazines were flooded by images of war and the photo essay was limited by topical subjects. The post-war years gave them the perfect opportunity to develop the style of the photo essay and fill the pages that would previously have held war reports. These became the most important years of the evolution of the photo essay.

This thesis proposes to investigate this development by looking at two photo essays, *Life's <u>Country Doctor</u>* by W. E. Smith (1948) and *Picture Post's <u>An Osteopath at work</u>* by Raymond Kleboe (1949). In exploring two essays which deal with similar subjects it is possible to compare the photographers approach and ability to communicate the topic to the readers. It can be seen that the methods with which these essays are executed is typical of the *Life/Picture Post* style by examining other photo essays published in the same year. This offers the opportunity to discuss the differences between *Life* and *Picture Post's* approach to the photo essay under the headings of layout, use of text, use of photography, and the level of importance the essay holds to the magazine.



There are many factors which combined to make inevitable the birth of the picture magazine. Technical advances in the camera threw society into a world full of new images that were not previously possible with the older and more cumbersome Speed Graflex camera. The picture magazine originally took off in the twenties, famously labelled as "the Jazz Age or the Era of Wonderful Nonsense" (Tebbel, 1991, pg.149). This decade also brought an increase in advertising revenue which helped to finance the growth of the magazine (Tebbel, 1991, pg.149). Back then, as now, advertising was the financial backbone of the magazine industry.

The picture magazines were also greatly influenced by a

shift in national mood between the expansiveness and optimism of the twenties to the traditionalism and conservatism (in a social sense) of the thirties. The rise to success was followed by the glorification of the little man..... directed to mass middle class audiences (Tebbel, 1991, pg.181).

This shift was to dictate the content of the picture magazine and determine its readership. These magazines were to reflect the society of the day and communicate to them through photography.

Previous to the new advances in photography newspapers were illustrated by an on scene reporter, whose sketches were passed on to an engraver to make plates for the printing process. It is not difficult to imagine that the end result was manipulated as it went through both artists' interpretations of the scene. Often the scene was glorified to suit the journalist's descriptive paragraph (Willumson, 1992, pg.13). Such a process gave little encouragement to the readers to believe what they were seeing in the illustration. This process tested the credibility of the readers.

Photographs gave the readers an entirely new perspective in catching the real moment. "To the average man photography, which is the



exact reproduction of reality, cannot lie" (Freud, 1982, pg.149). We know now that this is not entirely true, but photographs then were rarely retouched, and any changes that had been made were stated under the published print.

Before the First World War cameras such as the Speed Graphic and the Speed Graflex were used, which entailed the transportation of large and heavy equipment. The use of large negatives was advantageous to the quality of the print reproduction, but only one or two pictures at a time could be taken. (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.6).

The Leica 35mm, which was introduced in 1925, was the camera used by many of the photographers researched in this study. The Leica was a much smaller and more compact camera which immediately made it easier to work with and to transport. Photographers were also able to use a 36 roll of film as opposed to the two negative run on the Speed Graphic. The Leica had a shutter speed ranging from one second to 1/1000 of a second which made it possible to take photos indoors without a flash (The Editors, Time Inc., 1970, pg.137). Leica also brought out a range of lenses to cater for the more specialised photographers.

The range and flexibility of this new equipment introduced greater potential for photojournalism and the idea of a picture orientated magazine was soon on every editor's mind. Tom Hopkinson, editor of *Picture Post*, spoke of the Leica favourably saying that "It was now possible to photograph statesmen in angry arguments, actors in actual stage productions, operations in hospital or athletes straining for a record" (1984, pg.7). Many of these may be seen in *Picture Post* and *Life* as they brought new realism and action to their magazines. They gave the public visual stimulants that they could directly relate to, offering them the clearest and closest image of the scene with fewer artistic interpretations that the illustrator



would have given. The public could then draw its own conclusions. This new equipment greatly enhanced the range and capability of photojournalism. "What comes first, is satisfying the public's appetite for news for the sensation of being there and for an image the mind can hold" (Evans, 1986, pg4).



Fig. 1 Time front cover, November 10th 1941.









With the rise in photography as a medium for visual communication the concept of a picture magazine was inevitable. In America the man to grasp the idea and turn it into a reality that would become "the most influential magazine of the 20th century" was Henry R. Luce, and the magazine was *Life* (Heller, 1993, pg.21). *Life* was America's first picture magazine but it was not the first in the world. There were already similar projects running since 1925 in Germany (*Munchner Illustrierte Presse*), and England followed in 1934 with *Weekly Illustrated*. It is probable that Luce was influenced by these competitors. Shortly before *Life* was produced one of Luce's men, Daniel Longwell, made a trip to England to visit some of the English magazine publishers, one of them being *Weekly Illustrated* (Wainwright, 1978, pg61).

Luce was already involved in two other magazines, *Time* (Fig.1) and *Fortune* (Fig.2). He founded *Time* in 1923 with a Yale friend, Britton Hadden. They then released their second project *Fortune*, in 1930 (Tebbel, 1991, pg.163,165). The theme of *Time* was based on the news and *Fortune* was devoted to American Capitalism (Heller, 1993, pg23). *Fortune* was released as a monthly selling at the price of \$1 a copy, which was quite expensive for that time. Luce wanted *Fortune* to be the "most beautiful magazine in the world" (Heller, 1993, pg.23). He was setting, without real-ising, the path for his next project, *Life* (Heller, 1993, pg.23).

Among the *Fortune* staff were photographers such as Margaret Bourke-White, Edward Steichen (who both became staff photographers of *Life*) and Erich Salomon (Heller, 1993, pg.23). Erich Salomon was considered the father of photojournalism (Tebbel, 1991, pg.227). He was a German photographer whose work Luce had seen in London's *Tatler* (Tebbel, 1991, pg.227). Luce head hunted Salomon to work for the *Fortune* project. Salomon was brought over to America and became a

member of the *Fortune* staff photographers (Tebbel, 1991, pg.227). Not only did *Fortune* initiate the concept of a magazine which used large quantities of photography, but it also edged its way towards the development of the photo essay. They used arrangements which were similar to the essay structure in the photography layouts of *Fortune* (Heller, 1993, pg.23).

With these two successful projects backing Luce financially, he worked towards his final project, the picture magazine. Luce wanted to show society a variety of images from all over the world. He wanted his readers to see all aspects of life, and is quoted to have said that *Life* was invented for people

to see life, to see the world, to eyewitness great events, to watch the faces of the poor and the gestures of the proud ,to see strange things- machines, armies, multitudes, shadows in the jungle on the moon, to see man's work, his paintings, his towers and discoveries, to see things thousands of miles away, things hidden behind walls and within rooms, things dangerous to come to and women that men love and many children, to see and to take pleasure in seeing and be amazed to see and be instructed thus to see and be shown, is now the will and new expectancy of half mankind (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.4).

Luce gave all this and more to the American people, and later to an international audience (Heller, 1993, pg.124). *Time* INC also introduced *Sports Illustrated* in 1954, *Money* in 1972 and *People* in 1974 (Janello, Jones, 1991, pg.66)

Luce wanted *Life* to be printed with high quality photograph reproductions on glossed paper. This caused one of the main obstacles to the production of *Life*. There was the problem of how to "print, dry and bind a magazine..... and be sold for no more than ten cents" (Heller, 1993, pg.25). Luce asked Donnelley, the printers of *Time* to tackle this problem. Donnelley finally came up with a gas-fired drying process (Heller, 1993, pg.25). *Life* was the first magazine to use these "new techniques in press and paper making that enabled it to reproduce photographs on coated paper that very nearly duplicated the quality of the original photograph"







(Elson, 1972, pg.2). This new high quality production added to the problem of production cost.

Before the quantity of the print run was decided a survey was carried out to estimate the possible circulation number (Heller, 1993, pg.25). Unfortunately they underestimated how instantly popular the magazine would be and as a result advertising rates were underpriced (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.6). The production price was not proportionate to the advertising rate, leading to severe losses in the foundation years of the magazine. A full page advertisement sold at \$1,500 in black and white and \$2,500 in colour (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.6). Although Luce invested his profits from *Time* in the *Life* project he also needed additional finance to keep it running. To encourage advertisers *Life* originally sold advertising space over a fixed period of time for a set price (Tebbel, 1991, pg.169).

On November 13th 1936, seven days before the first issue was to appear, the cover of the magazine was still undecided (Heller, 1993, pg. 29). Howard Richmond, Life's first Art Director, had "only a few days to design what became one of the most emblematic magazine covers in the world" (Heller, 1993, pg.29). One of the freelance illustrators at Fortune, Edward Wilson, introduced the idea of having a black and white full bleed photo as their base for every issue. The famous Life logo was designed by Richmond (Fig.3), (Heller, 1993, pg. 29). The clear san serif all-caps typeface against the red symmetrical rectangle, provided a distinctive and defined logo that would stand out on the display units of the news-stands. Even the positioning of the logo on the cover was a wise design decision. It sits in the top left hand corner which gives the cover photograph plenty of room to breathe, but at the same time, when it is stacked on the news-stand, sometimes behind other magazines, the logo is still very eye catching. According to Heller (1993, pg.29) "the logo became the most identifiable design element of Life". The red band at the bottom of the cover brings









Fig. 4 Life front cover, April 26th 1937.





Fig. 5 First issue of *Life*, front cover, November 23rd 1936.



the whole layout together, echoing the logo at the top, but still not tilting the balance or interfering with the space of the photograph. These three elements, the logo, use of photograph and the red strip, became so well known that it was later decided to run an issue on the April 26th 1937 without the logo. The front cover carried a picture of a rooster (Fig.4); his comb would have overlapped with the logo had they run the two together (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.18). *Life* "treated pictures with reverence" (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.15); in a situation like this they were willing to take the chance of leaving out the logo rather than impinge on the photograph. This was an important step: it showed how in less than a year the style of photography and the red strip could stand alone to represent the magazine.

The format of *Life* was bigger than any other magazine selling at the time (Heller, 1993, pg.25), which gave it an extra advantage on the news-stands in catching people's attention. The size decided on was 10.5"-14" which "would accommodate advertising plates made for the smaller *Vogue* and larger *Saturday Evening Post*" (Heller, 1993, pg.25). Kunhardt, one of *Life's* editors, said of Luce's new magazine that

there had never been anything like it before . In the first place it was big; you could spot it a block away by its bold black-and-white picture on the cover and the four large white letters that spelled its name leaping out of the bright red (1986, pg.4).

On November 23rd 1936, the first issue of *Life* hit the news-stands (Freud, 1982, pg.142). The cover shows a photograph of Fort Peck by Margaret Bourke-White (Fig.5). The structure of the Dam is sturdy and bold, a good choice for a first issue; it reflects and establishes a strong first image for the magazine. The dam resembles a line of castle chess pieces, giving you a perspective flow which leads you from the logo, in the top left hand corner, to the bottom right hand corner and to the inside pages of the magazine. The *Life* logo in this instance is set lower than any of the mag-azine covers that followed. Comparing the two different layouts, it can





Fig. 6 Life Begins, introduction to Life's first issue.



Fig. 7 Birth of a baby, controversial film stills published by Life.



actually be seen that the higher setting works better with the other layout elements than the lower setting.

Margaret Bourke-White also did a series of photos on Fort Peck and the lives of the people who lived in the shantytown near the dam (Fig.20), (Kappler, 1986, pg.6). These photos took the format of an early photo essay, indicating that the visual essay was beginning to develop even from their very first issue. This early essay started on pg.9 and goes through to pg.17. Margaret Bourke-White was a well respected photographer and Luce felt confident enough with the work she had brought back from Fort Peck to allocate her a full nine pages in the first issue (Kappler, 1986, pg.6). The contents of the magazine appears on pg.7, giving five pages to advertising and two for an introduction to *Life*, which explains in quite an informal and friendly manner the contents of the magazine and gives a bit of background about where the articles came from. On the facing page there is a very strong comparison of the first issue of *Life* to the birth of a baby. It shows a doctor in an operating theatre holding up a new born baby, with the caption *Life begins* under it (Fig.6).

Luce injected his own personal opinion into several of the articles. He brought his interest in China to the first issue with an article on *Chinese Schools* (Luce was born in China). The magazine did not always have an objective attitude, it "mirrored many of Luce's personal prejudices and passions" (Kappler, 1986, pg.6). Kappler quotes Luce from one of his articles in the first issue as saying "Brazilians are charming people but are incurably lazy" (1986, pg.6). Such sweeping statements would not be published in the politically correct society of today and shows how Luce was a man of strong opinions.

Before long *Life* had established its own staff photographers and no longer needed to go to news photo agencies for their pictures (Kappler,


1986, pg.16). Life's first photographers were Eisenstaedt, Stackpole, McVvoy and Bourke-White (Tebbel, 1991, pg.169).

Luce described photography as 'a new language, difficult, as yet unmastered, but increasingly powerful - the most important Machine Age communication medium, offering an objective window on the world" (Heller, 1993, pg.22).

Although the structure of the magazine was constantly developing over the years, the first issue hit on themes that was to continue throughout the magazine, such as *Life goes to a party* (Kappler, 1986 pg.6). The first issue also had articles on NBC (a radio station), America's Newsfront, a nature section, the camera overseas, a weather section and an interview with actress Helen Hayes, among others.

The first issue print run was 466,000 copies, which sold out immediately. According to Tebbel: "No magazine had ever surpassed a circulation of 500,00 in their first year" (1991, pg.170), but *Life* did just that in its first few weeks. This success was a surprise to everyone with the origional estimated guaranteed circulation of just 250,000 (Heller, 1993, pg.25). In *Life's* early years it was losing \$50,000 a week with a circulation which peeked at 1,500,000 (and 8.5 million in the more prosperous 1960s) (Heller, 1993, pg.21). By the end of *Life's* first year *Time* had invested \$10.5 million in the project and *Life* had lost \$3 million (Tebbel,1991, pg.171). As discussed earlier, advertising rates had been set and sold prepublishing, at unfortunate low rates. The printing process was also very costly; these factors led to the huge loses of the company. Luce persisted through this difficult stage, encouraged by the fact that every issue was sold out on the news-stands. He knew that it would pay off in the end (Kappler, 1986, pg.15).

Life also had problems selling advertising space. Because of its wide readership it could not be categorised into any particular genre; which made it difficult to determine its advertising appeal. For example, *Post*, *Colliers*

and *Liberty* were considered dominantly male magazines, so they would attract advertisers who were trying to appeal to a male readership. *Life's* readers were both young and old, male and female (Tebbel, 1991, pg171). What it did have to offer to the advertising agencies was an astonishingly large readership of 17,300,300 (Tebbel, 1991,pg.171), through having copies in doctor's waiting rooms or households where several people would pick it up and flick through it. This large readership was bound to include the target audience and perspective clients of a wide range of products. *Life* reached over 20,000,000 readers worldwide in the late 1940s and 1950s. With this expansive circulation *Life* became "the nations dominant advertising medium", according to the *Time* INC historian Robert T. Elson (1972, pg.2).

Luce had also bought shares in *Look*, a similar project to *Life*, which was founded by the Cowles brothers, personal friends of Luce. They brought him their dummy issue to ask for his opinion (Tebbel, 1991, pg.169). *Life* was already up and running so Luce felt confident that *Look* was not any great threat. However, later on *Look* turned out to be one of *Life*'s biggest competitors; Luce sold his shares back to the Cowles and made a small profit (Tebbel, 1991, pg.169).

Life liked to publish some controversial articles as publicity schemes to boost their circulation. Censorship was growing rapidly in America in the 1930s; when the film *Birth of a Baby* was released it did not pass the censorship boards. Luce jumped in and saw the opportunity for some good publicity if he published stills from the film. The published stills (Fig.7) caused an uproar which caused the issue to be banned in 33 cities in America and impounded on the Canadian boarder (Tebbel, 1991, pg.171). As a result the magazine became even more popular and talked about than before (Kappler, 1986, pg.22).

Almost two years after Luce's *Life* hit the news-stands, Britain's new picture magazine was introduced. Its name was *Picture Post*, its founder, a Hungarian, Stephan Lorant (Hallett, 1/1992, pg.13). Unlike Luce, Lorant had first hand experience of a picture magazine. He had worked for many different pictorial publications in Germany from 1925-1933, and worked as chief editor of the well known picture magazine *Munchner Illustrierte Presse* from 1928-1933 (Hallett, 1/1992, pg.14). Lorant also worked in the film industry previous to his career as an editor and had become a "prominent figure in the film world" (Hallett, 1/1992, pg.14).

With all this experience behind him, Lorant was by no means walking blindly into the *Picture Post* project. He arrived in England in 1934 and started working immediately on the first of his three picture magazines, *Weekly Illustrated*. This was followed by *Lilliput* (1937) and finally *Picture Post* (1938) (Hallett, 1/1992, pg.14).

With the financial backing of Edward Hulton, a millionaire who had just recently formed Hulton press and wanted the well known and respected magazine man to start a new project with him, Lorant started his third project (Hallett, 1/1992, pg.15). Hulton's only condition was that he could "write a weekly article for the paper" (Hallett, 1/1992, pg.15). *Picture Post* was to be a continuation of Lorant's work, based on the type of pictorial work he had done for *Munchner Illustrierte Presse* (Hallett, 1/1992, pg.15).

Lorant's target audience was basically similar to that of Luce's. He wanted to appeal to the "common man" (Hallett, 1/1992, pg.13) and he wanted his readers to identify with the heroes of the articles. Luce wanted to show these ordinary people that they too were as important to society as the rich and famous who featured in every magazine on the news-stands



(Kee, 1989, pg.9). Robert Kee tells us that the *Picture Post* philosophy was that the "people pictured in a familiar way at their work or just standing idly by were revealed as not ordinary at all" (1989, pg.9). Hallett quotes Lorant as saying

I wanted to appeal to the masses, the common man, the workers, to the intelligentsia. I jotted in a little notebook what I wanted to do, and I still have it. The first sentence in it reads, 'to print the truth and to do it honestly.' Then it continues, 'to enlighten the reader of subjects on which they have little knowledge; never talk down to them; never underestimate their intelligence; but share with them a common knowledge, to learn together (1/1992, pg.15).

There were definite similarities between the aims of Lorant and Luce They both wanted to show and educate the masses about the world around them, including the society in which they lived and their own social classes.

Unlike *Life*, Lorant's first dummy was put together in two days. The material was gathered together only one month before it was released and the dummy ran with very few changes as the first issue (Hallett, 2/1992, pg.22). *Life* had produced several dummies during the few years of its initial production stage. Lorant had been joined by Tom Hopkinson (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.9), a man who was to play a very important role in *Picture Post* two years after its release. Only weeks before *Picture Post's* first issue was completed, Hopkinson tells us how the project seemed to be going well behind schedule: "I was anxious for dummies to be made up, for advertising to be collected, for advance orders to be booked by the circulation" (1984, pg.9).

Lorant tells us,

I did my work in my head, I composed the pages, thinking them out in my mind, thus the youngsters on the staff could not understand what I was doing. It seemed to them that I was not doing anything. I put my ideas on paper only when they were fully developed in my head. I composed every issue as a whole not as a piecemeal (Hallett, 2/1992, pg.25).

Hopkinson found "Lorant's way of working both a revelation and a nightmare" (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.10). Lorant would gather up the relevant











Fig.8 Weekly Illustrated front cover.

Fig.9 First issue of *Picture Post*, front cover, October 1st 1938.











material and lock himself away in his Lilliput office. Within a few hours he would return with sketches of the layouts with "scribbled instructions" for Hopkinson to carry out (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.11). It was sometimes too late at this stage to carry out these requests and Hopkinson had to fill the gaps, captions and articles himself (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.11). Although this way of working caused deadline problems it gave the magazine the spontaneous freshness that *Picture Post* thrived on (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.11).

The first issue of Picture Post hit the news-stands on 1st October 1938. The cover of the first issue bore a great resemblance to Lorant's first cover of Weekly Illustrated (Fig.8) (Hallett 1/1992 pg.14), which featured two young female tennis players jumping over the net with their tennis rackets held up in the air. The front cover of Picture Post (Fig.9) had a similar pose, with two cow-girls jumping into the air, both holding hats in their outstretched arms. The expression on the girl's faces combined with their identical poses suspended mid-air, gives the cover a lively exciting atmosphere suitable to starting off a new magazine. The movement of the girls brings the viewer from left to right and towards the inside of the magazine. The layout and logo are very similar to Life's (Fig10-11). The logo uses the san-serif, all caps typeface on a red rectangular box in the top left hand corner of the cover as Life's does. Also there is the similar use of full bleed black and white photo and a red strip running across the bottom of the cover. The only difference in the red strip was that Life kept it clear and did not like to clutter it with type apart from the price and date of the issue, whereas Picture Post would sometimes run article titles across the strip.

Donald Gilles, an advertising agent who had done some work for the first issue "was convinced that its title should be '*Lo*!' "Buy *Lo*!, See and know" (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.10). Lorant was not happy with this name and came up with *Picture Post* (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.10). The format of





Fig.12 Hospital operation photo essay from *Picture Post's* first issue.



the magazine was decided on by Lorant and David Greenfield, who had printed *Weekly Illustrated* in 1934. They "figured out the number of pages that the roller could hold and decided about the most economical size" (Hallett, 3/1992, pg.24). It was rumoured to have been based on the 35mm format but on a simple glance it can be seen that it is squarer in shape (Hallett, 2/1992, pg.22).

Just as the first issue of *Picture Post* had gone to the printers it was announced that Hitler was threatening to invade the Czech frontiers; the danger of a World War was close behind. This would have been a catastrophic to *Picture Post's* first issue which had no mention of Hitler's threat (Kee, 1989, pg.6). Luckily Chamberlain signed an agreement with Hitler in Munich which would save the peace for the time being (Kee, 1989, pg.6).

Lorant reused some of the photo essay topics he had previously published in Munchner Illustrierte Presse. This gave him the opportunity to improve the approach and layout on the essays. The first issue of Picture Post ran a photo essay on a hospital operation scene (Fig.12). Although one of the negatives for these photographs had been damaged, they printed the images regardless of the flawed areas as the image still held a strong message and communicated the topic perfectly (Kee, 1989, pg.7). It shows one of the nurses wiping sweat off the brow of the surgeon. Without even seeing the patient you can get the feeling of the scene with this one ges-The white of the uniforms and the bright lighting gives a clinical ture. feel. Even the damaged section over the surgeon's head looks like the type of bright lighting you would expect to find in an operating theatre (Kee, 1989, pg.7). Picture Post shows the same reverence for the original print that one would also expect to find in Life; the frame would not be retouched or retakened lest some of the atmosphere and naturalness it caught in the initial image was lost.



Picture Post's first issue sold out with a circulation of 705,954. Within two months it had climbed to 1,025,548 and reached 1,700,000 copies only six months after its appearance (Hallett, 4/1992, pg.25). The instant success of the magazine may be attributed to the huge population of their target audience, the "ordinary people" (Hallett, 4/1992, pg.25).

Many of the articles in *Picture Post* gave no credits to the photographers. Lorant explains that "many of the picture essays were made by some of the German refugee photographers who had no working permits in England. They were grateful to me that their names did not appear" (Hallett, 4/1992, pg.24). Lorant himself had been kept in "protective custody" in Hitler's prisons (Hallett, 4/1992, pg.14). He therefore had no great love for Hitler and had published some of Heartfield's satirical montages of Hitler in *Lilliput* (Hallett, 4/1992, pg.24). Amongst some of the first photographers that worked for *Picture Post* were Kurt Hutton, Felix Man, Bert Hardy and Humphery Spender (Kee, 1989, pg.85). Hopkinson explains that his "journalists were always instructed to put the photographers needs before their own and to help him in every way they could" (1984, pg.16).

Lorant believed that

the photograph should not be posed, rather the camera should be as the notebook of a trained reporter, recording contemporary events as they happen, without trying to stop them to make a picture; people should be photographed as they really are and not as they would like to appear; photo reportage should concern itself with men and women of every kind and not simply with a small social clique; everyday life should be portrayed in a realistic, unselfconscious way (Hallett, 5/1992, pg.24).

This maps out the whole concept of photojournalism at that time. As discussed earlier, the new developments in camera technology made all this possible. For the first time it was possible to catch people unaware, to carry a camera around and have it ready to catch an unexpected moment instantly, to bring the camera indoors without having to use a flash. The new cameras made possible a whole new type of photojournalism.



Picture Post's instant popularity was reinforced by a song, which was released soon after their first issue, called *Picture Girl*. It became very popular and gave great publicity to Lorant's magazine. The words of the song echo what Lorant was saying about realistic photography.

When I saw your picture in the Picture Post I fell in love with you! And now that I've met you I realise That pictures in the Picture Post, They never tell lies.



When comparing Life with Picture Post it is important to remember the size of America's population in contrast to Britain's. It is very hard to reach a conclusion as to which magazine is the better and why one survived the invention of the television whereas the other did not. Both Lorant and Luce had previous experience in the magazine business. Lorant had the advantage of having worked on a picture magazine before. Luce's Life was the first of this type of magazine in America, which put enormous pressure on him to create the ultimate picture magazine. Luce pushed Life from every angle, forcing it to be a more distinctive magazine than any other running at that time. He wanted the quality of the magazine to be very high which consequently caused the production cost to be excessive. This led to the enormous financial loses for Life in its first few years. Even the unusual size of Life's format added to the high production cost of the magazine, on the other hand Picture Post's format was dictated by what was the most economical size to produce. Luce also concerned himself with having the most prestigious photographers on his staff, while Lorant's main concern was to help his photographers by keeping them employed and The cover of Life's first issue features Fort Peck dam, phoanonymous. tographed by Margaret Bourke-White, a well established photographer. Picture Post's first front cover features an equally powerful photograph by an unknown photographer.

Luce liked to keep his magazine perfectly organised, running several dummies before the first issue and pushing for constant development on a better layout for *Life* (Heller, 1993, pg.27). *Picture Post* was a more relaxed and smaller business. *Life's* staff was divided up into departments for each section of the magazine; *Picture Post's* staff consisted of about twelve people with some articles written by "literary figures such as A.J Cronin, J.B Priestly, George Bernard Shaw and H.G Wells" (Hallett, 4/1991, pg.24). Luce's strict organisational ideas could be one of the reasons why *Life* is still



published today and Picture Post is not. Hallett quotes Lorant as saying

Life in America, *Stern* in Germany, *Paris Match* in France they all survived. *Picture Post* was killed because it was dull and boring. It offered no new ideas. The issues in the '50s were carbon copies of the pages which were printed in the late '30s. The layouts were copied over and over. If editors had gone with the times *Picture Post* would still be with us today(Hallett, 4/1992, pg.25).

In 1940 Lorant panicked and emigrated to America. He was convinced that the British government would hand the foreigners over to the Germans and he would once again be Hitler's prisoner (Hopkinson, 1984, This left the running of Picture Post to Hopkinson. At first pg.11). Hopkinson had little knowledge of how to make good layouts, but when he first learnt that Lorant was going to leave he set about learning how to put the picture stories together (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.11). Hopkinson based his layouts on Lorant's style. Before the raw material for each picture story was submitted to Lorant, Hopkinson would ask for it to be brought to him so that he could work out how he would have dealt with the layout. Hopkinson would then examine Lorant's finished work so that he could compare both solutions and learn from Lorant's more experienced layouts (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.11). Luckily for Picture Post Hopkinson adopted Lorant's ingenious use of layout. Hopkinson injected great energy into the project during his run as editor of Picture Post. He brought the magazine successfully through the war years overcoming censorship problems that were put before him. Hopkinson was unfortunately fired from Picture Post in 1950 as a result of an argument over censorship of photographs he felt This dismissal resulted in a succession of should have been published. different editors none of whom lasted long enough to "establish a real character for the magazine" (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.21). This could possibly be what Lorant meant when he referred to the unoriginality of Picture Post in the '50s. The editors were turning to the original copies of the '30s for layout ideas. As result they failed to inject any new formulas into the magazine.



Picture Post's first issue sold 705,954 copies which is surprisingly higher than *Life's* net sales of 466,000. Within a few weeks *Life's* circulation increased to 1,500,000, passing out *Picture Post's* 1,025,548. But again the size of America's population and the introduction of the international version of *Life* played a large role in *Life's* continual increasing numbers which reached 8.5 million in the 1960s. *Picture Post* retained high sales, with some fluctuation, until the final few years before its termination (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.18).

Life was losing \$50,000 a week during the first two years of production. Luce told Lorant that "he was amazed at *Picture Post*'s financial success, *Life* was in the red for years, while *Picture Post* made money within the first year (all investments was recouped by 1940)" (Hallett, 4/1992, pg.26). The reasons for this profit was due to *Picture Post*'s smaller staff and more economical production. Luce had also made the mistake of undercharging the advertising space, which is where the profits of a magazine are made.

Although *Life* preceded *Picture Post*, their "photographers were encouraged to study *Picture Post's* pages, both in terms of camera work and lively layout" (Kee, 1989, pg.76). It was plain to see that Lorant had previous experience with the picture magazine; he had been working on them since 1928. According to Hopkinson, "it was Lorant's sense of timing which made the magazine" (1984, pg.11).

When World War Two broke out in 1939, both magazines held their own opinions on how the war would effect their publications. *Life* felt war would be a threat to the growth of their magazine; Luce "didn't plan *Life* as a war magazine..... although it turned out that way" (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.15). Although war is a grim subject to gain recognition under, *Life's* coverage of the fighting produced spectacular photographs that stirred emotions all over the world.





Fig.13 Life's double page spread of Pearl Harbour casualties.



Fig.14 Life's double page spread of World War Two concentration camps.





Fig.15 List of war casualties published in Life.



Fig.16 Robert Capa's Normandy landing published in Life.



Picture Post held a different view of the war; they almost wanted the opportunity to grow by using the extensive coverage of the war which everyone would want to see. "If war came everyone would want war pictures, so the magazine would quickly find a public....." (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.10). However the running of *Picture Post* took a considerable blow with the start of the war. Not only did they lose their editor Lorant, but they also lost two of their German photographers who "were imprisoned in the Isle of Man as enemy aliens" (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.11).

During the war years the development of the photo essay was limited to the topics of war and campaigning. They did not contain subjects of human interest and the strong narrative flow that the post-war essays developed. Picture Post and Life used several different approaches in covering the horrors of war. In 1941 Life published a double page spread on 30 GIs out of the 3,000 Pearl Harbour casualties (Fig.13). The following year they showed photographs on some of the victims of the Nazi concentration camps (Fig.14). They often got letters from their readers asking "Why does Life present such horrible pictures?"; to which Editor Ed Thompson replied, "the pictures bore terrible and vital pertinence to the age in which we live" (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.106). He also recalled a comment made by the editors during photo coverage of the Spanish Civil War casualties: "Dead men have indeed died in vain if live men refuse to look at them" (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.106). They used images which contained shock value to convey the war. The use of single frames worked best in this situation to give the viewer maximum impact in the one image

On Independence Day *Life* ran a twenty-four page list of all the "U.S servicemen killed in the first 18 months of the war" (Fig.15) (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.44). Some of *Life*'s best photojournalism produced during the war years came from the famous war photographer Robert Capa. Among Capa's work were the memorable images of the Normandy landings in 1944




Our country has at least done something in propaganda. Our planes have dropped leaflets over Germany. But the leaflets are a dead secret. Only Germans may read them. Britons may not. We asked to be allowed to show them to you. Permission refused.

Fig.17 Censorship of Picture Post.



"OUR THANKS ARE DUE TO THEM FOR THE PICTURES ON THESE PAGES: The Picture Censorship Department of the Ministry of Information Lord Raglan (centre) and two colleagues in the department of the Ministry of Information which decides which pictures the press may have and which it may not. Without their co-operation and far-seeing initiative, we could never have presented these exciting pictures of

Britain at war.'

Fig.18 Members of the censorship board.



(Fig.16). Capa's photos brought the readers closer to the scenes than ever before, living up to his theory "If your pictures aren't good enough, you aren't close enough" (Kunhardt, 1986,pg.51). *Life* continued to bring reality and shock value to its readers during the war years through its extensive coverage of the fighting.

Even though Picture Post looked on the war as an opportunity to "find a public" through war coverage, they had problems with the censorship of their reports. Hopkinson struck back at the Censorship Department by publishing "black blank spaces where the censored photographs should have been, with the captions which should have illuminated them intact underneath" (Fig.17). Beside these frames he published photographs of some of the censorship board members (Fig.18), (Kee, 1989, pg89). During the war years Picture Post covered the progress of the war in its own way. They concentrated on the home front, running articles on the bad conditions of the shelters, the lives of the women left behind and devoted a special issue to "A plan for Britain" which looked at life after the war (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.15). On July 13th 1940 they published a photo essay on the comparisons between life in England and life in Germany. It offered a blinkered view of both countries; portraying an idealistic image of Britain and an inevitably slanted view of Germany. Picture Post took an active stand on many political issues where the war was concerned. Hopkinson, with the help of Tom Wintringham, set up a Military training school for the Local Defence Volunteers. Hopkinson proved himself a responsible and worthy editor in these hard years. Under his editorship Picture Post "advanced from strength to strength in both journalistic quality and importance" (Kee, 1989, pg.89).



The end of World War Two in 1945 brought a whole new way of living to society. The streets of America and Britain were lively with celebrations and homecomings, but Britain also had to deal with housing problems and the reconstruction of whole streets.

Life and Picture Post also had to think about a plan of reconstruction to fill the empty pages that would previously have run articles on the war. Hopkinson took the challenge on with an open mind, saying that "it was possible to a much larger extent for an editor to make the magazine he wanted" (1984, pg.15). Both magazines could go back to concentrating on the lives of their readers and developing a method of communicating their At this stage the photo essay became the "new art form" stories. (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.76). It would be wrong to say that the first photo essay was published in the post-war years because examples had already been seen in both Life and Picture Post as early as the pre-war years. But in these post-war years the photo essay became the main focus of the magazines, "Never had the camera shared the lives of subjects while they went about their normal routines as if oblivious of the lens" (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.88). The main topic of the photo essay was an inside look at the lives of the ordinary people. They chose people that their readers could identify with, bringing them into the magazine and giving them as much importance as the glamourous stars.

Photo essays took time, as patience was required to collect the perfect photos that would capture their subjects. People had to be

> relaxed in the presence of a camera..... A photographer must spend time with them live with the click of the shutter, until finally they do not hear the click at all. That is when the good pictures begin to happen (Graves, 1985, pg.).

The photo essay was a very important part of the picture magazine; it brought action to the pages. Its narrative structure could tell a story



better than a single frame image could. It gave the readers a deeper look into the lives of other people of their own nationality and an insight to the culture of different nationalities, for example, W.E. Smith's essay for *Life* on a <u>Spanish Village</u>. Luce had a special interest in the photo essay and felt that it was "a dominant part of the magazine" (Kunhardt, 1986, pg16).

A photo essay is composed of a succession of photographs which give the narrative of the essay, assisted by a minimal amount of text. According to Henry Cartier Bresson a photograph should be able to communicate a subject successfully enough to carry a small caption with just the place name of the scene (Evans, 1986, pg.255). The photographer should be able to capture the atmosphere so perfectly that all the other supplementary information would be deemed repetitive. This was the ultimate aim of the photographers when composing a photo essay. They aimed to be the sole originator of what the essays had to say. Unfortunately, because of the development process and editorial influence the photographers lost power over their photographs as soon as they handed over the films to be developed (Willumson, 1992, pg.24).

It can be argued that this could possibly have taken away from the photo essay. Wilson Hicks, *Life's* picture editor from 1937-1950, felt that the photographer should have had more power over their essays (Willumson, 1992, pg.21). The photos were the photographer's personal response to a situation. He put so much feeling and personal opinion into capturing what he thought was important to the subject that surely he should have been involved in the selection of the photos and the layouts of the essay. The editors had the final word on the selection of the photos. This could have worked to the editor's advantage, by putting pressure on the photographers to give the clearest pictures and be as literal as they could. The whole concept behind the photo essay was communicating through photography. If the message was not clear enough for the editor



to pick up maybe the essay was not as successful as it should be. On the other hand perhaps by forcing the photographers to be so literal they risked loosing some of their subtlety and sensitivity towards the subject. This divided opinion often caused bitter disagreements between editors and photographers, especially W.E Smith, who was a strong-headed man (Willumson, 1992,pg.24).

In this study the main source of reference for the photo essay process comes from Willumson's book <u>W.E Smith and the Photographic Essay</u>. The process described refers to *Life's* methods of assigning the work for a photo essay. Due to the lack of material on *Picture Post's* methods it is unfortunately impossible to compare the two. It can be imagined that there is very little difference in the two except in the initial stage in *Life* where there is competition between the different departments to get the space allocated for a photo essay.

Essay ideas were proposed by the departments and presented to the managing editor. Subjects selected were then assigned to a researcher who wrote a picture script or guideline description for the photographer. The picture editor would then decide whether the story was worth developing. If it was, he would assign it to the most suitable staff photographer. Once the photos came in the picture editor checked them with the shooting script to make sure the photographer had followed his brief. They were then sent to the appropriate editor of the department where the story originated. Here the layouts would be made and submitted to the managing editor for approval. At this final stage it was handed over to the writer to fit text in the space available (Willumson, 1992, pg.21,22).

This process indicates that the final step was the addition of the text in the 'space available'. This shows just how important the photos were to the essay. Willumson also says that "small blocks of single-paragraph text





Fig.19 Gordon Parks's Harlem Gang Leader (Life 1948).



Fig.20 Margaret Bourke-White's Franklin Roosvelt's Wild West (Life 1936).



can be found on each page but, for the most part, the words do little more than identify picture content. Photos dominated the page and convey the narrative story line" (1992, pg17).

Life's first photo essay by Margaret Bourke-White, which was published in the first issue, shows a very raw and disconnected approach to the photo essay when compared to the developed techniques used by the postwar essayists such as W.E. Smith, Gordon Parks and Leonard McCombe. The early essay layout is very symmetrical and preconceived. The photo essays of the late '40s show a more free flowing structure, full of variety and versatility. This can be seen when an essay of the '40s such as Gordon Parks's *Harlem Gang Leader* (1948), (Fig.19) is compared to Margaret Bourke-White's *Franklin Roosvelt's Wild West* (1936), (Fig.20).



During the early post-war years the photo essay was still in an experimental stage. By the end of the '40s the technique was beginning to be mastered. Skillful layout methods which added to the movement of the narrative were also developed. For the first time the subjects began to ignore the presence of the camera which gave the essay a very natural feel. One of Life's best photo essays by W.E Smith, Country Doctor, appeared in 1948 (Willumson, 1992, pg.64). Smith is remembered as being "the master of the photographic essay" (Willumson, 1992, pg.1). He liked to spend time with his subjects and observe them, learning about their personalities, their work and letting them get used to having him around (Maddow, 1985, pg.109). He felt this was an important part of the process; without this stage the photos would have a posed and stiff quality to them. People naturally feel self-conscious when they are not used to being the subject of a constantly clicking camera. Smith wanted to capture "A true picture, unposed and real" (Willumson, 1992, pg.25), hence his success with the photo essay.

The idea of publishing an essay on the "Country Doctor" was suggested by Wilson Hicks (Willumson, 1992, pg.45). This subject choice is compatible with the main aims of the photo essay in the picture magazine of the '40s; to show society the less glamourous job opportunities and educate the readers on the life of a country doctor. The first stage was to find a suitable doctor for the role. They wanted a young, enthusiastic and photogenic doctor, so after much research the bureau chief of *Life's* Denver office, Beshoar, suggested they use Doctor Ernest Ceriani of Kremmling Colorado (Willumson, 1992, pg.45). The shooting script was written up and Smith was chosen for the job. Smith spent four weeks with Dr Ceriani, who was his "constant companion" for the duration of Smith's stay in Kremmling (Willumson, 1992, pg.46). He used three different types of camera, the most important one being the 35 mm for the spontaneous shots





Fig.21 Leonard McCombe's The Private life of Gwyned Filling.(Life 1948).

,



(Willumson, 1992, pg.46). He shot over 2,000 negatives for the story, which breaks down to about three rolls of film a day (Willumson, 1992, pg.239). Smith's job was to show the readers a *Country Doctor's* way of life by building up a picture of the doctor's personal life along with his hectic career so the viewers could see him as a human being. Smith wanted to catch how the doctor cared for his patients and gave them his time day or night by showing the doctor's facial expressions. Also by fixing the attention on one particular doctor, the essay gave a stronger and closer look at life. Smith also felt that it was very important to be "compatible with your subject" as he felt he was with Dr Ceriani (Maddow, 1985, pg.109).

Country Doctor was published on 20th September 1948. It ran over eleven pages, an indication of the importance Smith hoped it would achieve (Willumson, 1992, pg.49). Although he was disappointed that he did not get the front cover of the issue (Willumson, 1992, pg.49) as Leonard McCombe had for his essay The private life of Gwyned Filling (Fig.21) on 3rd of March 1948, which was about a young girl and her career as a graphic designer (Kunhardt, 1986, pg.87). McCombe was considered to be the first to reveal an inside look without the subject showing any discomfort, giving the illusion that the camera was not even there (Willumson, 1992, pg.49). Essays that featured previous to this one were very posed and lacked the narrative continuity of McCombe and Smith's work (Willumson, 1992, pg.49). The cover of the Country Doctor issue featured actress Jaon Diener, also by W.E Smith. Obviously it was very important for the photographers if their essays got the front cover of the issue; it meant that their article was the main feature and selling point of that issue.

As mentioned in an earlier chapter *Life* did not like to retouch their photographs, but in this case Smith insisted on developing his own prints and making marginal changes in the process. When he had seen the prints



COUNTRY DOCTOR

HIS ENDLESS WORK HAS ITS OWN REWARDS

The town of Kremming, Colo., 115 miles west of Denver, contains 1000 people. The surrounding area of some 400 square miles, filed with ranches which extend high into the Rocky Mountains, contains 1,000 more. These 2,000 souls are constantly falling iil, recovering or dying, having children, being kicked by horses and cutting themselves on horken bottles. A single country doctor, known in the profession as a "gpt or general practitioner, takes care of them all. His name is Ernest Guy

Dr. Ceriani begins to work soon after 8 o'clock and often continues far into the night. He serves as physician, surgeon, obstetrician, pediatrician, psychiatrist, dentist, oculist and laboratory technician. Like most tural gaps, he has no vacations and few days off, although unlike them he as a statut module, source value of the statut module source with the set of the statut module of probability and the statut primarils with primarility in primarility in the statut of the statut primarility is a strong statut of the statut of the statut of the statut primarility is a strong statut. He is come for covering advance fields is less than a set of doctor makes by special ingrin only one. But Ceriani is compensated by the attention of the patients and neighbors, by the high place he has earned in his composite of the statut of the strong statut of the statut of the state of the stands of the strong state of the strong strong strong when and so communities like Kremmling in dire need of "country doctors," legends on whether the nation's 22,000 melical students, now choosing between specialization and general practice, also think it is enough.

CONTINUED ON NEXT PAGE 115



Fig.23 W. E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 1, altered print.

Fig.22 W. E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 1, original print.



that *Life's* photo lab had made for *Country Doctor* he was so "disappointed in the quality of the reproductions" that he requested permission to make his own prints for the story (Willumson, 1992, pg.249). Once again the question is raised as to how much control the photographer should have over his photo essay. Smith adjusted the prints according to how he felt they should be by darkening areas and applying bleach to other areas to achieve what he felt was important to the atmosphere of the image (Willumson, 1992, pg.249). He could also darken the areas of the photo which gave insignificant details he felt could distract the eye (Willumson, 1992, pg.249). These alterations were not considered as tampering with the reality of the photographs, but as enhancing reality. The fact that it was Smith, with his firsthand experience of the scenes, who was carrying out these alterations suggests that the objective in making these alterations was not to deceive.

The introductory photograph for *Country Doctor* (Fig.24) shows Dr. Ernest Ceriani walking through an open field. The dark sky shadowing behind him seems to sit on his shoulders like a weight. His profession is instantly recognisable by his heavy doctor's bag that becomes part of the figure's silhouette. His knitted brow suggests that he is on his way to visit a patient; this is confirmed by the subtitle that runs under the photograph which states *His endless work has its own rewards*.

When the original print (Fig.22) and the altered print (Fig.23) for this frame are compared the cropping, darkening and bleaching that Smith carried out become apparent. The Doctor's face has been lightened (Willumson, 1992, pg.250) to emphasise his expression. The bush on the left has also been slightly lightened (Willumson, 1992, pg.250) to give the photograph more depth of field. The paragraph underneath tells the viewer where they are situated, with a small bit of background on the town of Kremmling. It also introduces Dr. Ceriani and gives some statistics on how













COUNTRY DOCTOR



HIS ENDLESS WORK HAS ITS OWN REWARDS

PHOTOGRAPHS FOR LIF

The toon of Kremmling, Colo., 115 miles west of DEWAY, constant, 1,000 people. The surrounding area of some 400 supare miles, filed with ranches which sciend high inits the Rocky Mountains, contains 1,000 more. These 2,000 sould sufficiently falling all, recovering or dying, having children, being kicked by horses and cutting themselves on horken bottles. A single country doctor, known in the profession as a "gp-a" or general practitioner, takes care of them all. His name is Ernest Gay

Dr. Ceriani begins to work soon after 8 o'clock and often continues far into the night. He serves as physician, surgeon, obstetrician, pediatrician, psychiatrist, dentist, oculist and laboratory technician. Like most rural gp.s he has no vacations and few days off, although unlike them he be cannot study air of the mentical pairtias when pair into its owner. We hough he is only 22 he is a leady shifty stopped, leading frow at shift burners from place to place as though heading into a strong wind. His in non-information of the high particular bara a city heat makes by specifical an engine only one. But Ceriani is compensated by the affection of mixely study and neighbors, by the high place he has earned in mognitor. The first of the high place heat heat earned in magnitor of the high place heat heat earned in magnitor. The first of the mark of the high place heat heat earned in magnitor of country doctors, and so dominates the kernel main of the mark of the study of the mark of the mark of the study of the mark of the study of the st

ED ON NEXT PAGE



Fig. 25 W .E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 2 & 3.

Fig.24 W .E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 1.







Fig. 26 W .E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 4 & 5.



Fig. 27 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 6 & 7.



many citizens he is responsible for and how important his practice is. The paragraph is not too lengthy and does not overlap with the photograph's content.

The first double page spread (Fig.25) shows the variety of different cases the Doctor treats. It shows the Doctor's versatility ranging from tonsillitis to delivering a baby. The layout moves from left to right and from top to bottom. It adds action to the pages by using eight small frame photographs, which is similar to a run of negatives. This device gives a single frame shot for each incident, moving the viewer along rapidly and giving the impression that the Doctor is also thrown into each situation at such a quick rate. They are held together on either side by three larger framed prints. Apart from the first photograph the Doctor features in every frame (as does Gwyned Filling (Fig.21) in McCombes essay and Red Jackson (Fig.19) in Parks's essay). His hands are the focal point in all the pictures showing how he is treating the patient. Smith is not concentrating on the Doctor's facial expressions. In some of the frames the Doctor even has his back to the viewer, but still his hands are the centre of the image.

The next double spread (Fig.26) brings the reader closer to the Doctor's work by showing a particular accident in which a small child sustains serious head injuries. The frames get bigger as they move along this double page spread, giving the sensation of getting closer and closer to the emotional side of the Doctor's life which is dramatically shown in a full page picture of the Doctor and the unconscious injured child. For the first time Smith shows a close up of the Doctor's concerned facial expression while at work on one of his patients. By bleaching the girl's forehead and the Doctor's fingers (Willumson, 1992, pg.51) the attention is drawn towards them and connects them together, heightening the drama and tension of the scene. The text is kept to a minimum, explaining the back-ground information of the accident, then letting the photographs pick up the story with the Doctor's involvement in it.














Fig. 28 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 8 & 9.



Fig. 29 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 10 & 11.



The essay continues with a double spread divided horizontally in two (Fig.27). Here he looks at two more cases, one of which involves an operation on a gangrenous leg. Smith has once again used the bleaching technique to emphasise the frightened expression on the old man's face as he receives a spinal anaesthetic. The readers are reassured that the old man is in safe hands as Dr. Ceriani carefully carries him to the operating room which "leads us out of the picture and invites us to continue further into the body of the photo essay" (Willumson, 1992, pg.51).

Smith now shows us, in the next spread, the grim realities of being a doctor (Fig.28). The heading reads *An old man dies at night*. He keeps these pictures dark with strong contrasts to portray the gloomy atmosphere of death. The Doctor is still the level headed man in charge of the situation (Willumson, 1992, pg.51). These two pages are given to bring viewers back down to reality. After showing six pages full of the Doctor's great work Smith shows that he is still only human and not a miracle worker. The layout puts the full photo on the lefthand side to show the situation followed by the sobering aftermath.

The final double picture spread (Fig.29) shows what may sometimes be seen at the beginning of a photo essay. It shows an aerial view of the town and the Doctor with his family. At this stage the viewer has been exposed to how the Doctor spends so much of his time, they have seen him doing his best for society and they are now interested in seeing him in a happier situation with his family.

The final image (Fig.29) brings us back to the intense look of concentration on the Doctor's face that we saw in the introductory picture (Willumson, 1992, pg.51), just as a writer would structure the body of text using the conclusion to refect back to the introduction. His shoulders look burdened as he slouches down against the counter. The shadow in the

















Fig. 30 Gordon Parks's Harlem Gang Leader, close up of street fight frames.



Fig. 31 W .E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 2 & 3, close up of small frames.



background might even be symbolising the unfinished work that follows him. His white surgical gown gives him a pure and Godlike appearance (Willumson, 1992, pg.52).

The overall layout of the essay brings the reader gradually into the life of Dr. Ceriani. Each page unfolds a little more about the man himself as well as his profession, it does not neglect the human dimension. By the end of the essay the readers feel that they really know what it would be like to be a country doctor. This is exactly what the editors wanted out of the essay. At the time of its publication there were shortages of doctors which left the rural areas with no medical assistance (Willumson, 1992, pg.12). Smith's essay was meant to promote medicine and make it a worthwhile and attractive professional option (Willumson, 1992, pg.12). The essay wanted to show that having a general practice didn't mean all house calls as Dr.Ceriani also had his own hospital. When the essay is objectively reviewed one can almost see what Smith's shooting script must have been like. He was to show that the doctor's life was hectic and yet very gratify-Smith shows us twelve cases where the Doctor succeeded in helping ing. his patients and yet had time to spend with his family. The essay very successfully communicates its message using strong facial expressions and gestures.

In looking at three different *Life* photo essays of the late '40s, Smith's *Country Doctor* (1948), Parks's *Harlem Gang Leader* (1948) and McCombe's *The private life of Gwyned Filling* (1948) They show strong similarities in layout, topic choice and photographic technique. All three essays concentrate on one person who features in every frame. The layout is dictated by the content of the images, which works very well compared to the old method of symmetrical used in Margaret Bourke-White's first photo essay (Fig.20). For example, in *Harlem Gang Leader* (Fig.30) Parks uses the same small frame run of images as Smith used in *Country Doctor* (Fig.31),



to portray the fast movement of Red Jackson the gang leader caught in a street fight. These methods proved very successful for *Life's* photographers, they produced some of the best photo essays using these techniques. Smith's *Country Doctor* shows all the characteristics of the *Life* photo essay and is considered one of the best produced. This deems it worthy of analysis and can be taken as a good example of the photo essays of the late '40s.



Due to the unavailability of written material on Raymond Kleboe and his use of the photo essay the analysis on this subject will be restricted to personal opinion through studying the essay. Fortunately an original copy of the *Picture Post* issue which published Kleboe's *An Osteopath at Work* was located. This gives the opportunity of putting the essay into the context of the magazine by looking at the other photo essays in the issue which published Kleboe's *Osteopath* essay on 26th February 1949.

The photo essays in *Picture Post* put more emphasis on the photographer/journalist combination. Their essays had more text and in most of the article the journalist's name is credited. This can be seen in Bert Hardy's *The Struggle for Indonesia* written by Woodrow Wyatt and Raymond Klebeos *An Osteopath at Work*, written by Fyfe Robertson. The Robertson/Kleboe combination was obviously considered a successful one. On the 19th November, nine months after they published the Osteopath essay, they ran a photo essay on *The Tanganyka Groundnut Scheme* which these two men had worked on together (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.16). In Hopkinson's book <u>Picture Post 1938-50</u> he says that it was "too long to include", but he also says that the essay was an "impressive exposure of the disastrous Tanganyka Groundnut Scheme" (Hopkinson, 1984, pg.16). With a photo essay the more impressive the work, the more room was allocated to it, which suggests that Kleboe's essay was as impressive as Hopkinson says.

Picture Post did not choose to examine the ordinary people as frequently as *Life* did and they also published photo essays on the rich and famous. On April 16th 1949. they ran a photo essay on *The Life of Charlie Chaplin*. On November 29th 1952 they published a colour photo essay on Zsa Zsa Gabour by Bert Hardy and a three page essay on Prince Philip. The subject of "An Osteopath at Work" was chosen to educate Picture Post's





Fig.32 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, front cover of Picture Post.



Fig.33 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, pages 1 & 2.



readers as Lorant meant the magazine to do. With closer examination of the text it can be seen also as a promotional piece for a career in Osteopathy. It shows photos of the students who are studying to be Osteopaths in addition to the shots of trained Osteopaths treating patients. The aim of this essay may seem to be more difficult to achieve than those involved in showing the career of an orthodox doctor. In general the public would all have a fair idea about the work of an orthodox doctor but, as the introduction explains, not many people know exactly what an osteopath does and what his methods are based on.

The essay does not look at one particular osteopath but at the practice in general, putting an emphasis on communicating what the profession entails, not the life of the osteopath. The essay runs over five pages starting with a double spread and ending with a single. Not only did Kleboe get the prime position in the magazine, he also got the front cover which as mentioned before, was very important to the promotion of the photographer. It was considered to be an important achievement for him to get The cover shows the clinically dressed the cover and essay space. Osteopath treating the back of a small child (Fig.32). The contrast between the Osteopath's large hands and the child's back gives the doctor a powerful healing credibility. Kleboe uses the innocent look on the child's face to entice the readers to look inside and see what happens to the child. The Osteopath's facial expression is not important to the photo, it is his hands that are the focal point of the image (in Smith's essay the Doctors face is the focal point). The picture does not seem to have been retouched or altered in any way. As Picture Post demonstrated in its first issue they did not like to retouch their images. The whiteness of the surgical gown and the pure skin of the child naturally contrast with the dark background of the room.

The first and opening double page spread (Fig.33) shows the same child and Osteopath so that the reader will make the connection with the





Fig.34 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, pages 3 & 4.



Fig.35 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, page 5.

His feet are strapped to the table. His neck joints are gently stretched and released



front cover and the article. The layout is nicely balanced with two main images on either side of two smaller images and two paragraphs of text. The main photographs bleed off either end of the spread giving it a continuous movement. They also feature the young girl from the cover. This use of the child works very effectively in making the Osteopath a strong and reliable figure. The close up of the child's face held in the hands of the Osteopath gives the feeling of trust in the work he is doing. Again, the emphasis in each of the photographs is on the Osteopath's hands and the patient. Robertson's text is essential in this particular essay as he explains the work of the Osteopath in more depth than the photos could achieve no matter how descriptive they were.

The second double spread (Fig.34) shows different patients being treated by different Osteopaths, but always keeping the hands as the main focal point of each image. The Osteopath's hands are his most important instrument, he does not use drugs in his treatment and as Robertson says, "Osteopathic treatment needs time". The layout again shows symmetry and balance. The top half of each page and the bottom outer corners are dedicated to photos, leaving a 'T' shape for the text to run in. The top run of photographs gives the viewer a three step process; two small frames which bring them into the main image. Similarly the bottom photographs give the same movement. The bottom right hand corner and the top lefthand corner bring the students into the essay. Towards the end of the text on this spread Robertson gives information on where Osteopathy is taught, promoting it as a possible career for any interested readers. The lighting in the photos is quite consistent keeping the light areas for the all important hands and contrasting them with a darker background so as not to cause any distractions to the main subject of the photos.

The final single page (Fig.35) wraps up the essay with a less symmetrical layout that does not seem to have a formula like all the other pages







Fig.36 Charles Hewitt's Yorkshire plane to be champions (1949).

.



Fig.37 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, pages 1 & 2.





Fig.38 Bert Hardy's Is there a British colour bar (1948).



Fig.39 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, pages 3 & 4.



had. This could have been to bring the conclusion together combining the Osteopath with patient, students and the main focal point of the practice, an x-ray of the spinal cord. This rounds up all the points that Robertson has made in his text.

On a closer study of Kleboe's photography the angle he picked may be seen and his successful communication of it may be appreciated. He was showing how important the Osteopath's hands are. By showing a variety of patients with different complaints and a variety of Osteopaths all using their hands he shows how they treat their patients, through "manipulation, by pressing with his fingers, by putting you into different positions and squeezing or pulling, by stretching the bones of your spine....." (Robertson, 1949. pg.10).

The layout of this essay can be seen as a common formula used in many other photo essays in *Picture Post*. Charles Hewitt's Yorkshire plane to be champions (1949), (Fig.36) shows the same symmetry as Kleboe's first double page spread (Fig.37). Again Bert Hardy's *Is there a British Colour Bar* (1949) (Fig.38) shows the same symmetry as Kleboe's second double page spread (Fig.39). Their mathematical use of layout bears no reflection on the content of the images as *Life*'s layouts do.

Kleboe's photo essay carries these typical characteristics of the *Picture Post* essay, layout, use of subject, length and extensive use of text. This makes it a viable representative of the *Picture Post* photo essay, giving the opportunity to compare *Life* and *Picture Post's* approach to the photo essay.





Fig.40 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, page 1.

Ĩ.



Fig.41 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 3.





Fig.42 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 5.

ł.



Fig.43 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, page 4.



Both Kleboe and Smith's photo essays were published within five months of each other, which is important to note when comparing the two photographers techniques of communication. We also know that Smith was "The master of the photo essay" and Kleboe was considered an important essayist by *Picture Post's* editor Hopkinson. What is being dealt with here is the comparison between an American photo-essay and its British equivalent.

The choice of subject in both essays is very similar. *Picture Post's* topic is a more specific type of medicine which pushed their way of dealing with the subject to a different angle than *Life*. To show the career of an osteopath they decided not to zone in on one doctor but many different doctors at work. This makes them more anonymous characters and reinforces the thread that runs through all the photos; the symbol of the healing hands at work (Fig.40). A similar angle is used in Smith's first double page spread which shows the doctor treating many different cases but in each shot his hands are the important subject of the photographs (Fig.41). From here *Life's* essay takes off in a different direction when it goes deeper into the doctor's personality, by showing facial expressions (Fig.42) and close up shots of the doctor. Kleboe keeps his essay on a less personal medical level by continuing to show the treatment more than the osteopath (Fig.43).

The length of the essays plays a large part in this contrasting theme: Kleboe's essay runs over five pages, whereas Smith's spreads over eleven pages. Smith needs these extra pages to give a deeper look into the doctor's life. It gives him space to build up a character, starting as a professional, bringing out the dedicated doctor and, finally, the family man, held together by the two pensive shots of the worn out doctor. Kleboe's essay only runs over five pages which he uses in a more formal way than Smith.


It would appeal to those who were genuinely interested in osteopathy while also educating the public on what osteopathy involves. Smith's essay, also a promotional piece, gives the idealistic view of the career as a country doctor.

The Picture Post essays also differ from Life's in that they contain much more text. Life did not credit their journalists and the text is slotted into the space available after the layout of the photos had been completed. Picture Post combines their photographs and text to give them a very symmetrical layout. The text became a design feature of the pages, whereas with Life the picture dominates the pages. The contents of the text in Kleboe's essay gives more than just the background information- it explains what osteopathy is. Neither the text nor the photographs could convey the topic on their own. In Smith's essay the text is only there to give place names and lead ups to the point where the narrative photo series takes over. At a glance Kleboe's photographs are more disconnected than Smith's; they do not give a story. Each image stands on its own right but when joined together with all the others, they reveal the theme and show how Kleboe is emphasising the osteopath's hands. Smith's photographs are very narrative. Dr Ceriani features in every frame. The photographs give the impression of starting with his first patient in the morning on the first double page spread and ending on that night with the death of the old man. Smith had spent four weeks working with Dr Ceriani; the photographs selected could not possibly come from one days work but appear that way in the essay.

Initially the symmetrical layout of Kleboe's essay looks aesthetically balanced, but when the design continues in the same manner it becomes slightly predictable. *Life*'s layout is different on every double page spread. They use the layout very well; it helps to unfold the doctor's life. Even the size of the images for each page suits the stage of the narrative perfectly.





Fig. 44 Margaret Bourke-White's Franklin Roosvelt's Wild West (Life 1936).





Fig. 45 Raymond Kleboe's Bomb site sculptors, (Picture Post 1949).



Kleboe's layout gets too caught up with the symmetry of the photo/text relationship, although in their first double page spread the use of the full bleed photograph and the "Pendulum swinging" child swings the viewer on to the next page. *Life's* first photo essay published in their first issue shows the same formula of symmetry used by Kleboe. Pages twelve and thirteen of Margaret Bourke-White's essay (Fig.44) shows strong similarities to the symmetry of Picture Post.

Life introduces the essay on a single righthand page, which they get away with in this case because of the strong image used of the doctor and the eye catching heading written across the top of the page. *Picture Post* starts on a double page spread (Fig.33). The first image is of the young girl; her eyes jump out at you and attract your attention immediately. We have already had an introduction to Kleboe's essay on the front cover of the issue (Fig.32). The image they chose works very well with the layout of the cover. The logo sits above the child's head and the osteopath's head is to the right of it. The girl's hands are a perfect distance from the red strip at the bottom giving it an all round balanced image. Smith's did not get to the cover of his issue, so to compensate a single page is used for the introduction (Fig.24) to give the feeling that it is the cover of the picture essay itself.

There are other photo essays in Kleboe's osteopath issue that run for the same length of pages, such as "*The Comedy of the Kravchenko trial*" which starts on page twenty-one. Klebeo's work is also published on a single paged article on *Bomb Site Sculptors* (Fig.45). An interesting topic which shows sculptor students of the local technical institute making use of the war ruins. Kleboe's essay is the main feature of the issue, and gets a better position than this other essay, which starts on page ten and more importantly, it features on the cover. Although Smith did not get the cover, his essay was given a considerable amount of pages, which was hard to achieve.



The photographs in *Life's* essay we know are retouched by Smith to add to the atmosphere of the scenes. Kleboe's prints have a very original untouched look about them, but he does use cropping to his advantage. For example, the first image of the essay (Fig.33) is cropped down to emphasise the child's face and in the next double page spread the osteopath's face is omitted, focusing in on the treatment. Smith does use cropping but prefers to focus in on facial expressions to add to the atmosphere of his essay.

On the final page (Fig.35) Kleboe shows a few different elements from his essay with an asymmetrical layout which gives variety. Smith brings the readers back to the first introductory single image showing a similar pose of the exhausted doctor (Fig.29). Both final pages work well as a summing up point, even though they used different methods. It is perhaps preferable for an essay to end on a double page spread as *Life's* does. Kleboe ends on a single page which gives the impression it is missing its facing page. The summing up of the story should preferably be on one double page spread so that the page may be flicked over to a new article.

The overall power of the narrative that Smith uses is stronger than the informative method that Kleboe adapts. Smith's essay would keep the readers attention with its action filled pages and drama, more than Kleboe's medically educational essay. The problem could be in the slight difference in the subject choice, *Picture Post*'s topic is more specific, its treatment of the subject is appropriate to this choice. Kleboe has very strong images and his essay does communicate its message clearly, but for a photo essay too much text is used. The reliance on photographs in Smith's essay is what makes it so successful. His images also vary; the patients, incidents and scenery is used. Kleboe's all take place indoors with the same lighting.



Both *Life* and *Picture Post* were trying to appeal to the same readership. They wanted to reach the middle class. With these readers in mind *Life's* approach to their topic is more suitable than *Picture Post's*. *Life's* narrative and personalised view of the Doctor would hold the readers attention more than *Picture Post's* clinical approach. *Picture Post* gave itself an extra obstacle by choosing a specialised area of medicine; perhaps their essay would have communicated better if they had chosen one particular Osteopath and a variety of patients This seems to be one of the strong points of Smith's photo essay.



CONCLUSION

Life and *Picture Post's* main aim was to communicate to their readers through the medium of photography. The picture magazines were based on visual impact, the objective of the editors was to ensure that they offered a consistently stimulating photographic solution to their readers. Topic choice and vibrant layout played a large role to the success of the picture magazines.

The photo essay became *Life* and *Picture Post's* dominant formula of communication in the post-war years. It enabled the magazine to develop a topic over a number of pages and gave the readers a more extensive look into the subject. Both magazines dealt with the essay admirably from a technical point of view and in artistic merit. However in analysing two essays typical of *Life* and *Picture Post*, it was found that *Life's* <u>Country Doctor</u> presented a more appealing and sensitive approach to the subject.

The key to a successful photo essay is one that holds a strong narrative flow. Smith's *Country Doctor* shows this narrative flow at work, it dictates the layout and brings life to the pages of the essay. *Klebeo's An Osteopath at work* lacks this narrative and as a result his essay is disconnected and cold. The over use of symmetry in the layout does not blend in with the content of the photographs. Kleboe takes a very clinical approach to the Doctor's life. Smith's essay focuses on one Doctor rather than giving a cross section of several Doctors. This helps to give the reader a character whom they can identify with. Smith shows a perfect example of the successful use of topic choice and vibrant layout at work.



BIBLIOGRAPHY

PRIMARY SOURCES

<u>Life</u> ,	July 2 nd 1951,	price 2/-,	International Edition.
	Editor-Henry R. Luce	Managing Editor	-E. K. Thompson.
<u>Life</u> ,	August 8 th 1955,	price 2/-	International Edition
	Editor-Henry R. Luce	Managing Editor-E. K. Thompson.	
<u>Life</u> ,	December 9 th 1957,	price 2/-	International Edition.
	Editor-Henry R. Luce	Managing Editor-E. K. Thompson.	
<u>Life</u> ,	October 1994	price £2.50	International Edition
	Editor-Jason McManus	Managing Editor-Daniel Okrent	
<u>Picture Post</u> ,	February 26 th 1949, Editor-Tom Hopkinson.	price 4 ^D	Vol.42, No.9
<u>Picture Post</u> ,	April 16 th 1949, Editor-Tom Hopkinson.	price 4 ^D	Vol.43, No.3
<u>Picture Post</u> ,	November 29 th 1952, Editor-Not Stated.	price 4 ^D	Vol.57, No.9
<u>Picture Post</u> ,	September 11 th 1954, Editor-Not Stated.	price 4 ^D	Vol.64, No.11
<u>Picture Post</u> ,	March 25 th 1957, Editor-Not Stated.	price 4 ^D	Vol.74, No.12



BIBLIOGRAPHY Books

SECONDARY SOURCES

CAPA, Cornell, GRAVES, Ralph, O'NEIL, Doris, <u>Life the Second Decade</u>, Boston, Little Brown & Company, 1985.

BLUME, Mary, After the War was over, London, Thames and Hudson, 1985.

EDITORS, The, The Camera/Life Library of Photography, U.S.A, Time INC, 1971.

EVANS, Harold, Pictures on a Page, London, Heinemann, 1986.

FREUD, Gisele, Photography and Society, Boston, David r. Gobine, 1982.

HOPKINSON, Tom, Picture Post 1938-1950, London, Chatto & Windus, 1984.

JANELLO, Amy, JONES, <u>The American Magazine</u>, Brennon, New York, Harry N. Abrams INC, 1991.

KAPPLER, Frank K., Kunhardt, Philip B. (Ed), <u>Life 50 Years</u>, Boston, Little Brown And Company, 1986.

KEE, Robert, The Picture Post Album, London, Barrie & Jenkinsurd, 1989.

MADDOW, Ben, Let the truth be the prejudice, New York, Aperture, 1985.

WILLIAM, Owens, Magazine Design, London, Laurence King LTD, 1991.

RAYFIELD, Stanley, <u>How Life get the story</u>, U.S.A, Doubleday & Company INC, 1955

TEBBLE, John, ZUCKERMAN, Mary Ellen, <u>The Magazine in America</u>, New York, Oxford University Press, 1991.

WHELAN, Richard, Cornell Capa,

WILLUMSON, Glenn G., W. Eugene Smith and the Photographic Essay, London,

Cambridge University Press, 1992.



BIBLIOGRAPHY Articles

- BENTLEY, Joelle, "Life as a Life photographer", <u>Print</u>, Vol. 47, No. 3, May-June 1993, pp. 32-38, 133-134.
- BUNCHANAN, Ian, "Bert Hardy", <u>The British Journal of Photography</u>, Vol. No. 6710, 23 March 1989.
- ELSON, Robert T., "Remembrance of Life past", <u>Life press information F.Y.I</u>, 11 December 1972.
- HALLETT, Michael, "The Picture Post story", <u>The British Journal of Photography</u> Vol. No. 6878, 2 July 1992, pp. 13-15.(1)
- HALLETT, Michael, "The Picture Post story", <u>The British Journal of Photography</u> Vol. No. 6879, 9 July 1992, pp. 22-23.(2)
- HALLETT, Michael, "The Picture Post story", <u>The British Journal of Photography</u> Vol. No. 6880, 16 July 1992, pp. 24-25.(3)
- HALLETT, Michael, "The Picture Post story", <u>The British Journal of Photography</u> Vol. No. 6881, 23 July 1992, pp. 24-26.(4)
- HALLETT, Michael, "A lifetime with Life", <u>The British Journal of Photography</u> Vol. No. 6873, 28 May 1992, pp. 10-11.(5)
- HELLER, Steven, "Magazine of the Century", Print, Vol. 47 No. 3, May-June 1993.
- RITCHIN, Fred, "Life's lingering shadow", <u>Aperature</u>, Vol. No. 108, Fall 1987, pp. 76-78.

WAINWRIGHT London, "Life begins", The Atlantic, May 1978, pp. 56-73.

Press releases

"Life Magazine: The First 50 Years", Fiftieth Anniversary Press Information, 1986



- Fig. 1 Time front cover, November 10th 1941.
- Fig. 2 Fortune front cover, May 1938.
- Fig. 3 Life's distinctive logo.
- Fig. 4 Life front cover, April 26th 1937.
- Fig. 5 First issue of Life, front cover, November 23rd 1936.
- Fig. 6 Life Begins, introduction to Life's first issue.
- Fig. 7 Birth of a baby, controversial film stills published by Life.
- Fig. 8 Weekly Illustrated front cover.
- Fig. 9 First issue of Picture Post, front cover, October 1st 1938.
- Fig. 10 First issue of Life's front cover.
- Fig. 11 First issue of Picture Post's front cover.
- Fig. 12 Hospital operation photo essay from Picture Post's first issue.
- Fig. 13 Life's double page spread of Pearl Harbour casualties.
- Fig. 14 Life's double page spread of World War Two concentration camps.
- Fig. 15 List of war casualties published in Life.
- Fig. 16 Robert Capa's Normandy landing published in Life.
- Fig. 17 Censorship of Picture Post.
- Fig. 18 Members of the censorship board.
- Fig. 19 Gordon Parks's Harlem Gang Leader (Life 1948).
- Fig. 20 Margaret Bourke-White's Franklin Roosvelt's Wild West (Life 1936).
- Fig. 21 Leonard McCombe's The Private life of Gwyned Filling.(Life 1948).
- Fig. 22 W. E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 1, original print.
- Fig. 23 W. E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 1, altered print.
- Fig. 24 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 1.
- Fig. 25 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 2 & 3.
- Fig. 26 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 4 & 5.
- Fig. 27 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 6 & 7.
- Fig. 28 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 8 & 9.
- Fig. 29 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 10 & 11.
- Fig. 30 Gordon Parks's Harlem Gang Leader, close up of street fight frames.



Fig. 31 W .E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 2 & 3, close up of small frames.

Fig. 32 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, front cover of Picture Post.

Fig. 33 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, pages 1 & 2.

Fig. 34 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, pages 3 & 4.

Fig. 35 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, page 5.

Fig. 36 Charles Hewitt's Yorkshire plane to be champions (1949).

Fig. 37 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, pages 1 & 2.

Fig. 38 Bert Hardy's Is there a British colour bar (1948).

Fig. 39 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, pages 3 & 4.

Fig. 40 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, page 1.

Fig. 41 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 3.

Fig. 42 W.E. Smith's Country Doctor, page 5.

Fig. 43 Raymond Kleboe's An Osteopath at Work, page 4.

Fig. 44 Margaret Bourke-White's Franklin Roosvelt's Wild West (Life 1936).

Fig. 45 Raymond Kleboe's Bomb site sculptors, (Picture Post 1949).

